
........​... WEst Chester 
Pa. 19380 
Dec. 1, 1976

Dear Frosty Gerard,

Here are various accounts of the Wreck of the 
Ginger Ann,-newspapers, Hannah Croasdale’s, and mine. The news­
papers were very wrong on many points. For instance, the fact 
was that Ralph was one-fifth owner.

Ralph’s biographer will notice that two of the printed 
stories recognized Ralph as notable, while those of Hannah and 
me do not. I think a biographer might be interested in this tale 
as comic relief and as a close-up sample of the kind of frolic 
any scientist might have been in, in those high and far-off 
times at Woods Hole.

I’ve asked Janet Kellicott Nelson and Hannah Croasdale 
(who represented two other fifth-part owners of the Ginger Ann) 
to contribute more reminiscences about Ralph. Janet says hers 
are too personal; Ralph was a father figure to her in their 
friendship. Hannah and I recall two amusing incidents, but 
what he meant to us personally we, like Janet, can’t say for 
the public. The two incidents follow.

After the Ginger Ann sank, Hannah Croasdale, Dorothy Stewart, 
Gladys Bulmer, and I bought a Nimblet, a new sound boat, from 
the Cape Cod Shipbuilding Co. up the Bay at Wareham, but only 
16' long, christened Concord after Capt. Gosnold’s ship and to 
make harmony among the four owners of diverse character. Ralph 
was a frequent guest on her for a day’s sail. One time, at the 
end of an all-day trip in Concord across Buzzards Bay to 
New Bedford and back, we realized as we approached the "Hole" 
that the current, nearing flood tide, was with us through the 
Hole, and would also be running with us through the Gut of Canso, 
a very narrow passaged/between Pine Island and the tip of Penzance, 
which could be an excellent but dangerous short cut to our moor- 
ing off Dirty Beach. The skipper of the day directed Ralph, who 
was at the tiller, to steer through the Gut, keeping a sharp 
lookout for rocks, especially as twilight was coming on. Concord 
raced through. The rocky shores, so close, whizzed by. Safe at 
the mooring, we congratulated Ralph. "I had my eyes tight shut,” 
he said.

In return for our nautical hospitality, Ralph invited 
Concord’s 4 owners to dine, on him, at The Bellows, up beyond 
Falmouth. When we met him in Woods Hole on the appointed evening, 
he , having no car, inquired politely whether Dot Stewart would 
taxi us in hers. It was a roadster, so 3 rode in the seat, and 2 
had to curl up in the trunk.m And when the elegant festive repast 
was over, Ralph discovered that he had no money with him, and 
sheepishly had to ask his guests to lend him some. This added the 
crowning tough of gaiety.

I send these bits of writing, as a loving tribute, like 
wild flowers I might have picked myself, rather than florist’s 
roses, to strew on his grave.

Margaret (Mrs. Grayson P. McCouch)



  Monday morning
Dear Family,

Well, yesterday’s sail capped anything that has happened to 
me yet! I never had such a sail and I expect that it will be a long time 
before I have another! We took our new boat out on her maiden voyage - 
8 of us, the five owners and 3 guests, it is a big enough boat to carry 
eight comfortably, and there -was enough doing yesterday to keep all eight 
of us busy most of the time. We left Sunday morning to be home by supper- 
some of the crowd had a supper engagement. We got home by 3 AM with the 
help of the Coast Guards.

Keffer Hartline was skipper of the day. He is one of the five owners 
and the best sailor. He has ailed here seven uearsand yesterday was the 
first time that he had to be rescued by the Guard, He was fine!

The weather was pretty bad for sailing - a high squally wind and a 
rough sea all day - we had to put in a double reef in the sails almost 
immediately, and we kept it in all day.

Since this was our maiden voyage we were going to watch our ship care­
fully - make note of any little screw loose, etc. - that turned into a 
howling joke! The first loose screw noted ripped good size holes in the 
seats of the pants of 2 of our crew. But before we had time to worry 
much about that screw there was a rip-crash and the block of one of our 
back stays ripped out of the deck. With a 30’ most and a heavy wind a 
back stay is essential - our side stays were very loose anyway, so we had 
to luff up and hunt for another place to fix the back stay. On the next 
tack the other one tore loose and we had to luff up and fix that.
Then a jib sheet parted and we had to luff up and tie it. Luffing up in 
miscellaneous places with our tides and rocks is often no joke. Then the 
topping lift broke away - we lit it ride and put the back stay on its 
cleat. On the next tack the back stay pulled up that cleat plus the cabin 
roof. Then we luffed up and meditated and finally put the back stays back 
on their original cleats in the stern of the boat which was a t ricky place 
for them with their deck blacks gone but these were the only cleats left. 
Then we tried to go home but we couldn’t make it against the wind and 
current in the hole so we put so sea again and ran before the gale.

Whenever there was a moment' of calm we pumped - just to try to keep 
the water in our cabin/ below the bunks but everytime we would get the 
pump in place and goine - it took 2 people - something would part or we 
would have to come about and it would have to be stowed in haste.

On our first 4 tacks or so the jib sheets got caught in the 2 anchors 
forward and it kept 2 hands busy to free them. Then when we finally had 
both anchors out of the way - lashed safely, we had to anchor suddenly to 
fix the mainsail.

We sped before the wind up the coast of Uncatena and Naushon Islands 
with only minor breakages for a while - a sail rip - a mast ring - one of 
the supports of the cockpit seats, etc. I can’t remember all that happened/ 
But after only 2 attempts we anchored successfully in a cove at the west 
end of Naushon and went ashore for lunch, after pumping her dry.

Here her happy but exhausted crew ate heartily and then slept on the 
sand in the sun for several hours.

Our skipper walked across the isalnd to see if the water in the Sound 
looked any more prosperous for a home trip. He reported it much worse 
so about 4 PM we set off for home the way we came with a head wind but a 
favorable tide.

We made long tacks out into the Bay till it got too dangerously
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rough - then back toward land till it got too dangerously rocky. We 
gained pretty well for a while although she was pounding badly but on/ 
one tack when we had gone out as far as we dared and were coming about 
to get back toward the quieter water near shore there was an honest-to- 
goodness rip-p-p! and the traveller came off as our mainsheet, close- 
hauled, swung across it. That was bad for it was all one could to do 
to hold the sheet anyway with a double purchase on the traveller and now 
there was nothing. Sumie, at the helm, luffed up and held her in the 
wind the best she could though we all got buffetted by the boom and 
shipped a good many waves. Then the 2 boys worked like fury and made a 
makeshift traveller "with a string sort of thing". We still had 2 cleats 
astern which hadn’t gone yet but which had a terrific strain from the 
back stays. We cast off the back stays (for the moment) and passed a 
rope clear under and around the boat’s stern - her rudder was on her 
keel - and locked it in place with these cleats. To this rope we lashed 
the traveller, 'ihe boys got it all fixed with spare rope, then they de­
cided that wouldn’t do and they stole some of our newanchor rope. he 
tide our tender to the tiller post. Every time we luffed up and dropped 
our peak the sail split worse so we had to stand up and hold it all this 
time.

Well the boys got it fixed so it held all right - we put a "check 
rein” on the end of the boom and thereafter one of us had to sit on the 
new traveller to keep the strain lateral and haul on the "check rein”. 
That was my hob for a while and was some job on a stormy night with the 
waves sweeping across the deck and the world turning upside down every 
time we came about, and all ropes combining to jounce you overboard on 
a tack. If one of the after cleats had ripped up like most of the other 
cleats had the after deck man would have been catapaulted up and over 
and way out to sea! a good jibe would have broken a leg - But nothing 
happened thereafter to the after rigging.

After that and other delays we lost the tide - the wind swung even 
worse for us and we ceased to gain. We struggled for a while - till 
about 7 - then, after the hook on the jib’s clew had broken - the bobstay 
eyebold pulled out and the bowsprit shifted, necessitating a rope collar 
around our bow also, we finally decided to beat it back to Kettle Cove 
and anchor for the night.

That was not so easy - we had only flash lights and couldn’t find 
our cove. We almost ran afoul of fish nets and had to jibe promptly. 
That fave me hot vork for a moment astern alone with the 2 main sheets, 
the back stays and homemade traveller to manage but we got thru that 
crisis. We tried another cove and cast our anchors. They held and we 
downed our sails, than they didn’t hold in the heavy wind and we drif­
ted fast toward rocks. So we “upped" our sails and tried to sail off 
before we ran on the rocks but both anchors got fast again. We got 
them up finally, Ralph and I, with cheerful shouts "Port anchor’s aweigh! 
"Starboard anchor’s aweigh!” when crash, bang, we hit the rocks after 
all. The shock threw me down but fortuneately not overboard and we 
bumped along and then got off safely and sailed out again. The work up 
there, clearing ropes on that forward deck in the dark with the ship 
pounding along and at a 45 angle made one feel like a real sailor!

We made a safe (we hope) anchorage our nexy try and put the boat 
to bed for the night.

Things had got so wet and disrupted in the cabin that the foot of 
the pump got plunged into our basket of fruit and a peach came out the 
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spout. It made pumping harder.
When we put out for shore in our skiff the skiff filled and foundered 

and we almost lost it - we had to put back quickly and drop a passanger.
Finally we all got ashore and held a council. The best and easiest 

thing to do seemed to be to walk to Hadley Harbor - 4 or 5 miles away & 
telephone for help to the Coast Guard or the Supply Dep’t.

We stowed our spare raincoats under the skiff, finished up any 
spare food (not much) and started off. Walking was bad and uncertain and 
a mile or so along the way one of the girls - a good sport - fell and 
sprained or broke her ankle. We held another council - several of them.

Then Sumie and 1 girl went on to Hadley Harbor to telephone, 
Ralph and 1 girl went // back for our raincoats and drinking water, the 
other 3 of us negociated Janet (with the sprained ankle) over 1/4 mile of 
rough country and down a steep cliff to the shore. Here, with 1 our 7 
matches we lit a fire and prepared to spend the night if no help came.

The fire felt fine. We were all more or less wet and the wind 
was strong. You were cold if you stopped working a minute. Being in 
bathing suits we took our wet clothes off and dried effectively. I went 
back and left markers so the other parties could find us. Our skipper 
went off and returned with a hat full of mitilli. We cooked them in sea 
weed in the embers and with dry rye bread and drinking water Ralph 
brought back we feasted nobly.

Then it started raining and we began preparations for the night 
when we say - far off- our rescue boat. The Coast Guard had come for 
us. Sumie and Ruth returned after an 8 mile tramp in the darkness and 
we all ate more Mitelli and waited to be come for - in great joy.

Being taken off in a long boat from a rocky beach in a stormy sea 
was a new thrill for me! The Coast Guards were very genial and the 
trip home was fine! - very rough, wet, fast and exciting.

The sprained ankle was met in a car at the wharf. We got home at 
3 AM. All who drank coffee went in and had it with the Coast Guard. I 
went home rejoicing.

It was a great day. Sailing like that took real seamanship and we 
were a good cres. None of us got seasick, discouraged or anything and 
we did have plenty of experiences.

The coast Guard promises to tow in our boat for us as soon as the 
sea goes down - it is still up this morning. The boat may have sunk 
or it may have drifted. If so each of us is out $20 but the day’s sail 
was worth it! If it is safe all is well for none of the accidents was 
really serious - just faulty screws or cleats - unless we sprung a new 
leak when we hit the rocks - which I doubt.

I hope this letter isn’t too messy to read .....
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